5



God Creates the World

Genesis 1:1-2:3

Y oung elementary school children understand that God made everything. They're also beginning to understand God's role as the creator as it relates to them. They realize they can connect to the God who created them. Use this lesson to continue to emphasize to them that God made all things good and to call their thankful attention to all that God made.

LESSON	WHAT CHILDREN DO	SUPPLIES	EASY PREP
1 Getting Started	From Nothing (about 15 min.) Take turns creating things from "formless" groups.	Bibles Teacher Pack: Bible Timeline	
2 Bible Exploration	God Made Everything (about 30 min.) Experience the different aspects of Creation described in Genesis 1:1-31.	Bibles, CD player, 1 cotton ball per child, cups of water, several pairs of scissors, tape, My Bible Fun, markers Teacher Pack: CD, space lace	Leave the space lace in light for 10-12 hours before your group meets. Tear out the Lesson 1 pages from each My Bible Fun student book.

Bold text within the lesson is spoken text.





► Bible Point God made the world.

Key Verse "In the beginning God created the heavens and the earth" (Genesis 1:1).

Weaving Faith Into Life Kids will thank God for his creations.

.....

.....

	LESSON	WHAT CHILDREN DO	SUPPLIES	EASY PREP
	3 Weaving Faith Into Life	Good World, Good Rest (about 10 min.) Create actions symbolizing each day of Creation, and then listen to a song, resting as God did in Genesis 2:1-3.	Bibles, CD player, marker Teacher Pack: CD, "God's Creation" poster (from the Big Bible Poster Pack)	
	4 Lasting Impressions	Daily Challenges (about 5 min.) Choose a Daily Challenge to apply God's Word.	My Bible Fun	
		Weaving Faith at Home (about 2 min.) Talk about how to share what they learned with their families.	My Bible Fun	Tear out the letter to parents from the back of each My Bible Fun student book.

Bold text within the lesson is spoken text.



God Creates the World

Genesis 1:1–2:3

BIBLE BACKGROUND FOR LEADERS

God's Beginnings With Humans

The book of Genesis gives us the beginnings. Not the beginning of God; God has existed eternally. Nor is it just the beginning of our world. It's the beginnings of God's working with humans. In fact, "beginning" is the meaning of the Greek word from which the name *Genesis* came. What better place to start a new season than at the beginning!

Elohim is the Hebrew name used for God in Genesis 1:1. It's interesting that the name is plural, but the verb *created* is singular. Even though God exists in three persons, the action of creating the universe was unified.

God's Creation Was Good

.....

Genesis 1:1–2:3 describes a vast variety of things God created, but the focus isn't so much on the creation as it is on the Creator. Nine times in this passage we read "God said" and then some variation of "and it was so." God spoke our universe, our planet, and humankind into existence. And what God did was good.

The word translated "good" here is a common Hebrew word that, like our word *good*, can have several meanings. Here, it likely has no moral connotation but means "just as it should be." God looked at what he had done and knew it was right.

After Creating, God Rested

God was creating a bountiful, beautiful home for the treasured beings that he created last. Notice that God created many of each thing: not just one tree, but "seed-bearing plants and trees...according to their various kinds"; not just one star, but "lights in the expanse of the sky"; not just one fish, but "every living and moving thing with which the water teems." God prepared a marvelous earth for his crowning creation to enjoy. And then God created humans. We're a vital part of everything good that God made.

When God finished creating the heavens and the earth "in all their vast array," he rested. Why? God wasn't tired. God didn't need to rest. No, God rested as a signal that Creation was complete. The seventh day became a holy day—a day to reflect on the wonder of what God had done, a day to smile and to know that it was good.

The Jesus Connection

God's creation is inspiring, and the gift of his Son is lifesaving. Thank God for the beauty of life in nature and in our hearts through a relationship with Jesus! Show love for God's creation during the lesson this week, and help others see that the Creator has given them new life through Jesus as well.

What in nature amazes you? Oceans of beautifully colored fish? Massive forests? Take some time to appreciate the creativity of God's design, and consider how God has designed your life, too. You can write your prayer here.

Grades 1 & 2

Lesson 1

Fall Quarter



From Nothing Supplies

Bibles **Teacher Pack** Bible Timeline



From Nothing

What You'll Do

Welcome kids warmly as they arrive, and ask them how their week went.

Gather everyone together.

Have kids form groups of four or five. Show kids the "Creation" picture on the Bible Timeline. Then say: Today we'll hear how ► GOD MADE THE WORLD. The Bible says that before God made the world, everything was empty and formless. "Formless" means that the universe didn't have any kind of shape. Show me with your body what you think "formless" looks like. Allow time; then say: Great try, everyone!

Let's play a game. In your group, you'll take turns being "Creators" forming things out of "nothing." The Creator will move each person, one at a time, into a place or pose he or she chooses. Use one group to demonstrate an example. Say: For example, the Creator could create a tree by having one person lie flat on the floor with arms spread out to represent the roots, one person kneel beside the roots with arms straight up to represent the tree trunk, and another person stand behind the trunk with arms in a V to represent the branches. Check for understanding.

Have each group choose who will be the first Creator. Then say: **Each Creator will only** have one minute, so be sure to create quickly. We want everyone to have a turn. Now huddle together in your group to make a blob—everyone except the Creator. Allow time.

Tell kids to begin, and give them about one minute. Then have each group choose a new Creator and begin the process again. Continue until all kids have a turn as the Creator.

Gather everyone together. Then say: **Sometimes it's hard to understand how God** created everything. We ask ourselves, "How did the world come to be?" But God can do anything!

Open your Bible to Genesis 1:1, and show it to the kids. Help them find the verse in their own Bibles.

Say: The Bible tells us how > GOD MADE THE WORLD.

Listen while I read the Key Verse from Genesis 1:1: "In the beginning God created the heavens and the earth."

God started out with an empty, formless nothing, and we only have to look around to



see what wonderful things God made. God showed a lot of creativity when he made the world!

Lead kids in repeating the Key Verse with you.

Talk With Kids

Lead kids in this discussion.

BIBLE

Ask:

- What was it like to create something out of nothing?
- What thing made by God seems especially hard to you?
- Why do you think it's important to know that SOD MADE THE WORLD?

Say: Starting with nothing, God made everything. When we look around, we can see how creative our God is. Knowing that ► GOD MADE THE WORLD helps us trust and follow him.

.....

2

EXPLORATION

God Made Everything

What You'll Do

Open your Bible to Genesis 1, and show kids the passage. Then help kids find the verses in their own Bibles. Say: **Before** ► **GOD MADE THE WORLD**, there was nothing. Have kids form a circle and lie on their backs. So that no one will be startled, warn kids that you're going to turn off the lights, and then turn off the lights.

Say: Close your eyes and picture just black space—picture what nothing looks like. Pause. Keep your eyes closed, and picture a black space until I say to open your eyes. Read Genesis 1:1-3. Have kids open their eyes, and then turn on the lights.

Ask: **Why is it good that God made light—why do we need it?** Allow time. Then read Genesis 1:4-5. Turn the lights off and on once more, naming "night" when the lights are off and "day" when the lights are on.

Have kids close their eyes again. Say: **Picture a blank space, either light or dark. I'll hand you something—as you keep your eyes closed, think about what God made that might be like what you're holding.** Hand each child a cotton ball to hold, and briefly dip each child's other hand in a cup of water. The cotton ball represents a cloud or the sky and the water represents the water on earth. Then read Genesis 1:6-8.

Tell kids to open their eyes. Then turn the lights off and on again. Say: **The Bible says, "And there was evening, and there was morning—the second day."**



God Made Everything Supplies

Bibles CD player 1 cotton ball per child cups of water several pairs of scissors tape My Bible Fun markers **Teacher Pack** CD: "Ocean Music" (track 3), "Genesis 1:1" (track 2), "First Creatures" (track 4) space lace

God Made Everything Easy Prep

Leave the space lace in light for 10-12 hours before your group meets. Tear out the Lesson 1 pages from each My Bible Fun student book.

Grades 1 & 2 Lesson 1



Have kids sit in a circle, facing inward. Then read aloud Genesis 1:9-10. Say: **To celebrate** that God made the land and the seas, let's do the "wave."

Play "Ocean Music" (track 3 on the CD). Have kids stand up, hold hands, and bend at the waist. As the waves on the CD rise and fall, have kids do the wave. Have kids sit down again when the "Ocean Music" segment is over.

Read aloud Genesis 1:11-13. Have kids pair off. Then say: Think of your favorite fruit or vegetable—keep it a secret. When I say "go," one of you will describe how it tastes and feels in your mouth while your partner guesses what the fruit or vegetable is. Choose who'll start. Pause. Go! Give kids about a minute each to describe their food while the partners guess. Then say: God made all the fruits and vegetables and everything that grows on land and under water! Let's see what God made next.

Read aloud Genesis 1:14-19. Cut up the space lace and divide it among your kids. Have the kids find partners to help them tie the space lace around their fingers or tape small pieces to their shirts. They could also tape the lace to a sleeve or pant leg. Turn off the lights, and play "Genesis 1:1" (track 2 on the CD) so kids can move in place or wave their arms, making the space lace "twinkle" like stars.

Gather kids together again, and collect the pieces of space lace to use in a later lesson. Then read aloud Genesis 1:20-23. Let kids make their own bird noises.

Read aloud Genesis 1:24-25. Then say: **I have some fun questions for you to guess the answers to.** Give kids their Lesson 1 My Bible Fun pages, and read the questions to kids. Tell them the possible answers are pictured on the pages. Let kids guess, and then give them the correct answers (upside down at the bottom of the page).

Say: Let's act like some of the animals we just talked about. Play the "First Creatures" segment (track 4 on the CD), and encourage kids to pretend to be animals as it plays.

Direct kids to the "Create-a-Creature" section on their My Bible Fun pages. Say: **Let's create our own silly creatures.** Have kids cut out the bird bodies, beaks, wings, eyes, arms, and legs and tape together the body parts to create their own silly creatures. As kids finish, help them fill in their names on their creatures' bodies.

Say: Day six was a big day! God made not only animals, but also people! Read aloud Genesis 1:26-31. Then say: God made you! Point to your different body parts as I name them. God made your face. Pause. God made the hair on your head. Pause. God made your toes. Pause. God made your hands. Pause. Continue with a few more examples. Then have kids sit if they aren't already.

Talk With Kids

Lead kids in this discussion.

Ask:

- What do all the things God made tell you about God?
- What do you think it means to be made in God's image?



What does it mean to you that God called everything he made good—and then after people were made, he said his creation was very good?

Say: God started out with an empty, formless nothing. But SOD MADE THE WORLD and made everything in it. When we look around at everything God created, we can tell that God is very smart and very creative. Now let's see what God did when he was finished making everything.

3 WEAVING FAITH **INTO LIFE**

Good World, Good Rest

What You'll Do

Open your Bible to Genesis 2:1-3, and show kids the passage. Then help kids find the verses in their own Bibles. Read aloud the verses.

Show the "God's Creation" poster.

Say: Let's play a game to help us remember how the world came to be. Remember, God made light and dark out of nothing. Ask kids to think of an action that symbolizes that day of Creation. For example, kids could cover their eyes and then uncover them to symbolize God's creation of day and night. Write a number "1" at the top center of the "God's Creation" poster to show God made day and night on the first day. (This will help kids remember the order as they continue repeating the motions.)

Have the kids take turns telling things they're thankful for that have to do with day or night.

Say: **Then God made the sky.** Have kids come up with an action for the sky and then do the actions for days 1 and 2 together. Write a number "2" on the clouds on the "God's Creation" poster to show God made the sky on day 2.

Have the kids take turns telling things they're thankful for that have to do with the sky.

Say: On the third day, God separated the waters and land and he made plants grow on the land. Have kids come up with an action and then do the actions for days 1, 2, and 3 together. Write a "3" on the land on the poster to show what God made on day 3.

Have the kids take turns telling things they're thankful for that have to do with land or water.

Say: On the fourth day, God made the stars, sun, and moon. Have kids invent an action and then do the actions for days 1, 2, 3, and 4 together. Write a "4" on the sun on the poster to show what God made on day 4.



Good World, Good Rest Supplies

_____ Bibles CD player marker Teacher Pack CD: "The Spirit Gives Me Life" (Romans 8:10b) (track 5) "God's Creation" poster (from the Bia Bible Poster Pack)



Have the kids take turns telling things they're thankful for that have to do with the stars, sun, and moon.

Say: **On the fifth day, God made the birds and fish.** Have kids come up with an action and then do the actions for days 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5 together. Write a "5" on a sea creature on the poster to show what God made on day 5.

Have the kids take turns telling things they're thankful for that have to do with birds or fish.

Say: **On the sixth day, God made animals and people.** Have kids invent an action and then do the actions for all six days together. Write a "6" on Adam on the poster to show what God made on day 6.

Have the kids take turns telling things they're thankful for that have to do with animals or people.

At the end of the review, have kids shout, "It's good!" and then fall in heaps on the floor. Then say: **God rested on the seventh day.** Have kids lie still, and then pray: **Dear God, thank you so much for making everything. You made such a wonderful world for us to enjoy. In Jesus' name, amen.**

Say: Let's rest for a moment, like God did after he did all that work. Have kids continue to lie still as you play "The Spirit Gives Me Life" (Romans 8:10b) (track 5 on the CD).

When the song is over, have kids sit in a circle.

Talk With Kids

Lead kids in this discussion.

Ask:

- What was it like to remember and do all those actions?
- What was it like to rest?
- Why do you think God rested for a day after he made everything?
- When are good times for you to rest?

Say: ► GOD MADE THE WORLD—he worked for six days to create everything. Then on the seventh day, he rested. God wants us to be hard workers, too, but his example shows us to take time to rest after we've worked hard at something. Have kids demonstrate the six motions again to show how ► GOD MADE THE WORLD.





Daily Challenges

What You'll Do

Say: Let's think about how GOD MADE THE WORLD.

Have kids find this week's Daily Challenges in their My Bible Fun pages and choose one to do this week. They can choose one or more of these three options:

- God created every single person! Pray and thank God for each one of your family members.
- Show a friend or neighbor the motions we invented as you explain how
 GOD MADE THE WORLD.
- Create something—maybe an art or craft project—or help a parent make a special meal. Think about what you had to do to create the item, and then thank God for creating the world.

Make sure you choose a Daily Challenge as well, and tell kids what you chose. Kids will be more inclined to follow through on their commitments when they see you doing the same.

Talk With Kids

Ask:

What's a practical way you're going to do your Daily Challenge? Share a time, a place, or other ideas. Allow time.

Say: Today we learned that ► GOD MADE THE WORLD. When we look around at all the things God made, it reminds us how big and wonderful God is! This week, let's help others know that ► GOD MADE THE WORLD by doing our Daily Challenges.

Weaving Faith at Home

Send the letter to parents home with your kids or give it to parents when they pick up their children. This is a great way to show families they're important to your church and to support their role as spiritual leaders to their children. Encourage kids to talk with their parents about the Daily Challenges they chose and what they learned about how God made the world. Kids can also do the activities in the "HomeConnect" section of their My Bible Fun pages with their families.

Talk to your Director about emailing the FREE FamilyConnect to all your church's families. Available at group.com/digital.

Take a couple of minutes to pray with your kids, thanking God for making the world and for creating every person, and asking God to help us talk about God's creation with others.



Daily Challenges Supplies

My Bible Fun

Weaving Faith at Home Supplies

My Bible Fun

Weaving Faith at Home Easy Prep

Tear out the letter to parents from the back of each My Bible Fun student book.

Grades 1 & 2 Lesson 1



Lyrics

The Spirit Gives Me Life (Romans 8:10b)

God is with me wherever I go. Christ is in me, and I know that I know 'Cause he gave his life; He lived and died.

And now the Spirit gives me life, It gives me life, it gives me life Because I have been made right, I've been made right with God.

The Spirit gives me life, It gives me life, it gives me life Because I have been made right, I've been made right with God. Yeah, the Spirit gives me life.

(Repeat from the beginning.)

The Spirit gives me life. The Spirit gives me life.

"The Spirit Gives Me Life" (Romans 8:10b) by Jay Stocker. © 2007 Group Publishing, Inc. All rights reserved.

